HUNTING RETRIEVER CLUB, INC.

ANNUAL MEETING OF THE

BOARD OF DIRECTORS

June 12, 2004

    The Annual Meeting of the Board of Directors of the Hunting Retriever Club, Inc. was held on Saturday, June 12, 2004 at the Holiday Inn Select, Memphis, Tennessee.

I. CALL TO ORDER: HRC President, Rod Smith, called the meeting to order at 8:05 am. Bobby Williams gave the invocation.  Pete Stritzinger was introduced as Parliamentarian of the meeting. President Smith explained the Agenda of the Meeting and advised everyone that Roberts Rules of Order would be followed during the meeting. President Smith welcomed everyone and updated the Board that Omar Driskill had a health scare last night but was doing well today and was heading home.

II. ROLL CALL:  Secretary Peacock called the roll and reported the following eligible votes: 30 were represented by Board of Directors; 31 by Elected Board Members, and 37 by Proxy for a total of 98 clubs represented.  Copies of last year’s minutes were handed out for the Board members to review prior to approval.  A quorum was present and a simple majority vote would be required. The official roll call is attached to the original minutes.

III. APPROVAL OF 2003 MEETING MINUTES:  Glen Stelly moved to accept the 2003 minutes. Carol Ford seconded and they were approved.

IV. REPORTS OF COMMITTEES:
AUDIT COMMITTEE – Keith Westberry, Chairman of the 2004 Audit Committee reported:

The Audit Committee, consisting of Keith Westberry, NE Texas HRC, Eileen Ramponi, Sandusky Bay HRC and Jackie Huschle, Retriever Unlimited HRC are members in good standing with the Hunting Retriever Club, Inc. and were appointed by HRC President Smith, for the purpose of auditing the books and accounts of the Treasurer prior to the Annual Meeting of the Board of Directors on June 12, 2004. We jointly make the following statement regarding out findings.   “We have reviewed specific and general income and expense transactions for the fiscal year ending May 31,2004 and it is our opinion that all entries, accounts and other documentation are appropriate and correct as stated.” Signed by Keith Westberry, Eileen Ramponi and Jackie Huschle, dated June 11, 2004. The original report is attached to the original Minutes. Stan Brown moved to accept to Audit Committee report. Jon Butler seconded. Motion approved

A) TREASURER - Treasurer Neans thanked those who served on the audit committee. She     passed out  information about the total number of dogs that ran in HRC hunt tests in the past year (attached).A Balance sheet of the Operating account and Foundation were distributed (see attached). An overhead display was shown with the profit and loss statement for review by the Board of Directors. Lora reviewed the major types of income and expenses. It was somewhat hard to review the statements by the overhead; Lora will mail copies of the financial statements to club presidents that request them. The president of Bryan College Station, Dave Brannon and the past president, Dennis Crain presented HRC President Rod Smith the a check for $9000.00 from the Spring Grand. Rod Smith also explained the profits from the Grand are now split between the host club and HRC. President Smith then presented a check for $2,500.00 to Bryan College Station.  Carol Ford moved to accept the Treasurer’s report .Ernie Istre seconded, motion carried. 

B) HRC FOUNDATION, INC.- Glen Stelly reported that the Foundation is doing well. The Foundation supports the education of our current and future judges and distributes scholarships and grants. Some of the income for the Foundation comes from the Memorial contributions. A handout that tells the history of the HRC Foundation was distributed (see attached) .The names of the twenty applicants for the scholarships were read and the one grant application. Eighteen qualified. The eighteen were numbered and the following 6 were awarded scholarships of $1,500.00 each.  2004 Scholarship recipients: Mathew E. Brekke; Jennifer L. Sapp; Jana Sytsma; Zachary John Peters; Samantha J. Ley; 2004 Phillip Freeman Memorial Scholarship drawn by Carol Freeman was awarded to Matthew J. Courtney.
The 2004 HRC Foundation Research Grant is awarded to Matthew Breen, PHD. C. Biol. M.I. Biol Associate Professor of Genonics, North Carolina State University. Case Study: CHF-2667. The study is for Canine cancer. It is estimated that almost 50% of all dogs over the age of 10 years   will develop cancer and approximately 1 in 4 of all dogs will at some stage in their life develop   cancer. Not all cancers kill dogs and the high level of veterinary care that is available in the 21st century is providing man’s best friend with a very high quality of medical care. The research activities are focused on exploring the cellular genomics of canine cancers and the Investigation of any evolutionarily genetic aetiology shared with human. The grant was   submitted by Janet Kimbrough.

Carol Freeman presented the HRC Foundation with a check from Old South HRC for $608.00 from their spring hunt test, and they sent $576.00 from the fall hunt test for the Phillip Freeman Memorial Scholarship.

Harris Clark, President of North LA HRC, was thanked for their donation of $400.00 to the Foundation. This was presented to the Foundation at the 20th Anniversary Hunt test held in April 2004.

Glen recognized Tri-Tronics, John Sinclair and Purina, Dean Rienke for their continued support of   the Hunting Retriever Club.

 Motion to accept the Foundation report by John Sinclair, Seconded by Bob Black, motion carried.

C) GRAND HUNT COMMITTEE: - Chairman of the Grand Hunt Committee Ernie Istre, with Paul Ramponi and Glen Stelly, reported that the 8 judge format is working well. It does require more help. Fall 1986 in Monroe, La was the first Grand Hunt with 14 dogs running, 3 judges and 4 dogs passed. 1989 in Demopolis Alabama saw a change to 4 judges, They had 58 dogs running and 5 passed. By Spring of 1996 in Ga. we still had 4 judges with 124 dogs run with 18 dogs passing. In Fall of 2001, Mississippi Grand had 194 dog running and 53 dogs passed. One year later, fall 2002, we had 301 dogs running with 79 passing. That was the start of a long Grand, 7-9 days of running a Grand. In 2003 in Memphis, we used 8 judges, 4 tests at one time. The last Grand, Spring 2004 was the largest with 310 dogs entered and 107 passing. We have come a long way, from 14 to 310 dogs.

Ernie thanked both Paul Ramponi and Glen Stelly for all their help. They put in many hours for HRC. Paul read the names of the 14 new GRHRC’s from the 2003 Fall Grand held in Anderson, South Carolina. and Glen read the names of the 21 new GRHRC’s from the 2004 Spring Grand held in Bryan/College Station, Texas (see Attached). They recognized the Judges from both Grands.

D) NATIONAL SPONSORS COMMITTEE; After many years of service, Pete Stritzinger has resigned as Chairman. Several new approaches were discussed, such as developing a program for smaller sponsors. The new committee chairman will be Jon Butler, with committee members to be appointed. 
E) PUBLIC RELATIONS COMMITTEE- Barbara Newsome, Chairman, thanked the EC for allowing the committee to get together every other year and thanked the pr reps for their attendance at the meeting. This year they had a good meeting with many ideas being exchanged. The main concentration was on building members and keeping them (especially Started and Seasoned) and fundraising. They met with Todd Kellam, UKC and discussed the requirements for the magazine submissions. They will be exploring the details of producing a short video that shows the family/fun things that being a member in HRC brings. 
F) RUNNING RULES COMMITTEE – Keith Westberry, chairman, thanked his committee members for all their help. Last year had 5 proposals submitted, which only one was a running rule. The committee needed to distinguish between running rule and a policy, and how each one should be addressed for changes. The one proposal had some policy issues in it, ie. how many upland points would count towards a Grand title. There are no running rules to vote on this year. Running Rules representative are up for election this year. July 1st the V.P. notifies Field Reps. to begin the nomination process. By July 15th, the Field Reps. notify the local clubs that they can submit nominations, By August 15th, the nominations must be into the Field Reps. By Sept 1st, ballots go out to clubs and by Oct. 1st, votes are due back to Field Reps.  By October 15th the Field Rep must notify the HRC Vice President of the results of the election. New committee members assume the office at that time. By August 4th, Keith will send clubs the notice that running rule submission will be due by Nov. 1st.. The proposals can be sent to the region running rules person (the ones just elected). By April 20th, all proposals will need to be to Keith and he will prepare them for the 2005 National Meeting. By the following November 1st the ballots will go to the clubs. March 1st is the deadline to return the ballots to the regional running rules rep. for tabulation and brought to the national meeting. Motion to accept by Rod Rombauer with second by Mike Witt. Motion carried. 

V. REPORTS OF OFFICERS;

PRESIDENT; President Smith thanked Carol Freeman for the outstanding job she does as National Meeting Coordinator. He thanked Kathy Gibson, Eileen Ramponi, Edna Reichman, Carol Ford, Cleo Waton, and Kevin Spooner for helping us out in the absence of Claudene.  He also thanks Claudene for all that she does and asks that we remember her and her mother in our prayers.  Rod extended his appreciation for the EC. He acknowledged that we made some mistakes, but has learned some valuable lessons. He thanked the Field Reps, as the backbone of HRC. He thanked the Public Relations Committee and Barbara Newsome for their continued effort. He thanked the Grand Hunt Committee. He thanked the new Sponsors Committee that will be coming on board and thanked Pete for all his past work. President Smith thanked Purina, Tri-Tronics and Avery Outdoors. Rod thanked Todd Kellam for attending due to Steve VanDuines resignation from UKC. Rod read a letter Steve wrote stating that he was leaving and feels that he is leaving many friends in HRC. After a rough start, he (Steve) has enjoyed working with Rod. Both always strived to work for the best of HRC.

 All the success that HRC enjoys is because of the people attending the meeting and all the volunteers at the local clubs and hunt tests. We are the only organization that controls our own destiny, which is what we are doing here today.  We have grown a lot the past 10 years adding many new clubs, especially in the East. If presidents of the new clubs are here, please stand. The new clubs since last meeting are Lake Champlain RC in Vermont, Margo Ellis is in attendance. Elkhorn Valley HRC in Nebraska. Saco River HRC in Maine. Granite State HRC in New Hampshire. Shenandoah Valley HRC in Virginia. Rappahannock River RC in Virginia. Ohio River HRC in Ohio. Texas Panhandle in Texas and the Carolina Boykin Spaniel RC in South Carolina. Special thanks to Tim Gibson, Mark Lanier, Diana Peacock, Bill Rath, David Cooper, Paul Ramponi for all their help in getting this new clubs up and running.   Growth in the Atlantic area is going strong, but we do have a lot of work to do on the West coast. The 3 clubs there could use some help. There is some interest in Oregon and California which we will continue to pursue.  While the number of clubs continues to grow, the membership does not. We have increased 1.4 % the last year. It will be my goal along with the help of the Public Relations committee to get membership up and maintain the membership. It is ultimately the responsibility of all of us to work towards getting new/young members. We all need roll out the red carpet to the younger handlers. We need to make sure our Started and Seasoned handlers, especially new handlers, have a good time at their first HRC event.  The youth magazine is well appreciated towards this goal.  President Smith noted the older faces in the room and stated that we need to start replacing ourselves, to train the youth to be good leaders in HRC.

Another goal is to have our Judges seminar so well done and easy to comprehend, that when a Finished test is run in Canada, the judges are on the same page as the judges in Louisiana. We want to be consistent in our judging, in our philosophy and our purpose in all levels. The Field Reps are constantly working towards this. 

Last year was a good year, and next year will be better, we had a few bumps in the road, but there isn’t a lot wrong with this organization. Pete and Glen left HRC in good hands for me. This is the first time that a HRC President has had two past presidents remain active, just a phone call away. In closing, “You are the reason our season is always open.” Motion to accept Glen Stelly, second Mike Witt. Motion carried. 

VICE PRESIDENT:  Vice President Jim Reichman thanked all the club members for allowing him the privledge of serving as Vice president this past year. Jim is glad that his perspective has changed from the financial aspect of things and wishes Lora the best of luck for the remainder of the term. Shortly after taking office I had the privledge of going up to Conn. To judge the first New England Preliminary hunt test.  I kept hearing people talk about dogs (pronounced something like docks) and couldn’t figure out what they were talking about. After some intensive speech therapy, the tests began. After resolving all aspects of critter identification, up prances a little animal that was later identified as a Nova Scotia Duck Toller. I figured that that was probably a “dock”, but held that thought long enough for that little dog to spank our test, and I had to admit that was a Dawg! I knew I liked those New Englanders at that point. This was re-enforced when I went to get lunch, the guys were cooking. Those women will throw a winger on their shoulder and march out through the field, stake that baby down, and throw those nasty old ducks all day long then they’ll go run their dogs. They are a cool group of folks. They put on good quality hunt tests and adapted to our policies and procedures without much trouble. 

We got the opportunity to attend two Grands. The first in South Carolina where my dog sat in the trailer a lot longer waiting to go home -a lot longer than I hoped. But that is another story. Then in Texas, where I got to go to Dave Brannons house. A man after my own heart, he has dump trucks, backhoes, motor patrol, and bulldozers, I go to drool over his big boy toys, plus his lovely training grounds. 

The highlight of my year was getting to judge at the 20th Anniversary Hunt Test, which North La. made very special. I had the opportunity to see a lot of people that I didn’t know were still around. I put faces to some of the names that I had heard about. During that weekend I had the opportunity to judge with Diana Peacock, and we made bets on how many of the club names she would mispronounce and she’s done well. She practiced! I had mischaracterized Diana as a meek, mild, quiet lady, but she’ll laugh and cut up with the best of them. She also reminded me of the importance of sweating the details, even at the Started level. The next day I judged with Tim Gibson. If you ever get the chance to judge with Tim, do it. It is like having your own personal little mini judges’ seminar. I came away from there with how much more there is to learn about being a good judge, and setting up a quality test. When you go to a test site and see blinds properly brushed, and you see the beginning point of the test, and the ending point of the test, and you learn what people are looking for and you learn it from someone that lives way away from you. That tells me that the seminars are working. To judge with people from another organization that are holding their first HRC test, and the test goes off without any major hic-ups, or judge with someone from another part of the country,  it is a credit to our judges seminar program. We are moving towards everyone being on the same page. This benefits our program because people know what to train for now. No tricks, no secrets. If you read the rulebook, and you train for that, you will be competitive and your dog will be competitive when it goes to the line. That makes it fair for everyone.

This year is the first year we have attempted to have a pre-set date for seminars. This has worked well and we will continue to do this. Tim will talk about how to set up a seminar, but briefly, contact your field rep or check the website for your regions date. Determine if a club has volunteered to host the seminar, if not, please volunteer your club and give the field rep as much information as possible – location, date, time and local Club contact person information.  If you are doing this by e-mail, please copy me, so I can publish the seminar. A number of times this year, that information was not available and TBA and the field reps name had to be listed in the magazine. The field reps get lots of calls, so I really don’t want their number as a contact.  Also don’t contact Claudene or UKC to get a seminar listed; it just goes back to me to get approval.  I try to get that information listed ASAP.  I also need to know 2-3 weeks ahead of time how many manuals are needed. It’s very costly to have to overnight the manuals out. If you have only one or two members that need a seminar, don’t ask the field rep to put on an extra seminar, ask the members to attend the established seminar. It costs about $500 to $700 to put on a seminar, so we need use are resources wisely. It is working, getting better every day and I appreciate the opportunity to be involved in it.  Bob Black motion to accept the Report.  Seconded by Jan Meche. Motion carried. 

SECRETARY – I have had the pleasure of traveling for HRC this past year. I’ve watched some great dog work and met a lot of wonderful people. I was made to feel welcome everywhere I went. 

Last fall I went to Kentucky’s Preliminary. I got a chance to see most of the tests, and so you don’t think these are just pleasure trips- I threw birds for the Started class.  Early April was the 20th Anniversary hunt in LA. It was an honor to judge with Jim Reichman on Saturday and Paul Ramponi on Sunday. At this hunt I discovered that I still cannot understand Cajun. I learned that a crawfish isn’t a fish at all and all Cajun food will keep my lips burning for several hours.

Later in April I got to help at the Spring Grand. It was fun and a learning experience for me as it had been several years I attended a Grand. It was easy working for the Grand Committee. I feel that the International Grand Hunt tests are in good hands with that group of guys heading things up.

My last trip was to Vermont for Lake Champlain Retriever Clubs’ preliminary & licensed hunt tests. I judged Seasoned both days, grandfathering Margo Ellis and Wayne Goodrich as Seasoned judges. I made sure to time my trip from the airport to the test site allowing for stop at Ben & Jerrys Ice Cream factory. While I didn’t see any bears or moose, someone had built a pyramid by stacking multi-colored bowling balls, I think it’s a Northeastern thing.

There are several normal duties the secretary is charged with, the first being processing Winchester orders. The form is on the website and on the CDS in your notebook. Clubs still get a free case for every 3 cases bought. Since the last meeting, HRC clubs received 77 free cases.

The second duty is to process the Purina orders. Purina has recently added performance bars to our product shipment. There has been a lot of positive feedback on the bars. Purina provided hats for the judges and hunt committee. They provide orange vests for Upland tests. We ask that clubs keep the vests for future tests. If your club needs a Purina banner, just include a note letting me know and we’ll get one ordered. The order forms are on-line or on your club CD. While we have had some problems with the dog food delivery, since the last meeting Purina has sent local clubs approximately 115,000 #’s of dog food. I’d like to extend my appreciation to Purina for all its support. 

Tucked into your packet is a photo of the display that is available for clubs to use. HRC has two displays. It is a tri-fold display with a cammo table cover. It’s shipped in a heavy duty plastic case and weights about 45#’s. HRC will pay the shipping out and the local club is responsible for shipping it back to me or to the next club needing it.  They are available on a first come basis. All it takes is an e-mail or phone call to me to set it up. 
Lastly is the surveys that you filled out. I’m asking for a volunteer to compile the results into charts. If this is a job you could do for HRC – please see me sometime today. 

It has been my pleasure working with Rod, Jim Lora, Glen and Claudene this past year. Thank you to Eileen, Kathy, Cleo and Carol and anyone I don’t know about that helped out at check-in and registration. Thank you.   Motion to approve by Steve Peacock. Seconded by Carol Ford. Motion carried. 

VI. OTHER REPORTS

ADMINISTRATIVE SECRETARY: Claudene’s mother was very ill and she apologizes for not being able to attend the National meeting this year.  She was looking forward to getting to meet some members for the first time and seeing old friends. The administrative secretary report was read by Diana Peacock. During the last year 23,771 e-mails were processed.  144 club’s premiums were published to the website. 1,971 new messages on the website were reviewed. New/renewal membership cards were issued for 5,708 members. 602 expired member letters were sent resulting in 103 renewals. 72 new 500 Club members and 18 new 1000 Club members were processed. 84 Memorial/Honor Program contributions were processed. Claudene spent an average of 8 hours a month assisting clubs with computer technical support. 19 New Club Packages were sent and 9 new clubs processed. A new Database to log the number of entries and passes at every level of the 2,147 hunts hosted between 1993 and 2003. The result of that data is reflected in the Charts section of the club packet. During the coming year, data back to 1984 will be complied. 108 new judges and thousands of existing Judge record changes and updates. 133 letters were sent to judges whose seminars requirement expired. 1,804 Judges for 164 Hunts were approved and each assignment recorded to the Judges Record. The 164 only counts the initial approval. One club, that will remain nameless, took 11 tries before final approval. Re-Approvals totaled 646. Claudene served as Grand Hunt Secretary of the South Carolina Grand and Co-Secretary for the Texas Grand. Claudene’s vacation was judging the North LA 20th HRC Anniversary Hunt and it was a blast! 
Your Programs this year are different from the previous years and she hopes you like the new format. The only cost to HRC was for the paper and ink as all the printing and binding was done with a machine she owns.   There is a new CD in your Program. She has done some design updates to the Hunt Database which in included on the CD.  If you don’t wait until the last minute to do this, she will be happy to import your current dog database into the new version, if you will zip the current database and e-mail it over. Please try to send those over the next 60 days, it will give me time to do up to 124 of them. That way everyone will be ready to go when the Fall Hunt entries start coming in.
Claudene maintains the records and licenses all HRC judges. The judge lists are provided in several different report formats on the HRC web site. We currently have 651 Approved Judges. A letter is sent out November of each year reminding those judges whose Seminar requirement expires 12/31 of the following year. This is our effort to give them plenty of time to schedule a seminar during the next year.  There are several things clubs need to remember in regards to the judging approval process, they are as follows: A) Review the judges listing on the web site BEFORE submitting the list for approval, B) Send your completed Apprentice Forms and Judge Assignment Reports in as soon as you can after your hunts. C) Try to have everything together as listed on the Club’s Judge Recommendation Form when you submit your Recommendation for a new judge or for a judge to advance to another category .D) Also please realize and remember that when an Officer of a Club issues a Club Recommendation for a Judge, that Officer is attesting and confirming the facts that the individual has OWNED, TRAINED, HANDLED and PASSED his/her retriever in that category. Each judge is individually verified for current seminar, current HRC Membership and AA status if paired with an Apprentice, insuring that apprentices have not judged with the same licensed Judge at that level.  Thanks to Tim Gibson for designing the forms, Judges Approvals may be submitted online and you may now submit your Judge’s Completed Assignments Reports online. If you prefer to complete the Judge Approval Form yourself, it is available online and on your CD; it is designed not only to approve the Judges, but can also show what information is needed for final approval. It is must easier to “fix” a Judges status than it is to find a new one.  Many times it is as simple as a missing Apprentice Form. All assignments get logged onto the Judges Record.

Very special thanks to Bill & Cleo Watson for volunteering to grade the Judge Tests for us. To date, they have graded close to 700 tests. They not only grade the test, they advise the individual, not only whether they passed or not but the page and reference of the correct answer to every question missed. They send a copy of the results and I log that information to the Judges record. It has been a “tradition” for clubs to give each judge a gift for judging at hunts. Clubs that are financially sound also give gas/mileage reimbursement. The key word here is reimbursement- which means money out of our judge’s pockets.  Please provide gas/mileage reimbursement FIRST and then if your club is financially able, also give a gift or a free run or whatever. A lot of our judges can not either afford or find it difficult to justify spending an average of about $100 to Judge each weekend. If we are going to keep these judges coming back, we must start relieving some of the financial burden for them. I think this will go a long way to getting some of our existing judges to continue judging and make it easier for those who will start judging.

   The web site address is HuntingRetrieverClub.org. The website is averaging over 11,600 visitors per month, which is up over the average of 8,900 per month last year and 5,050 per month the year before. We have had over 391,000 visitors with over 140,000 of them in the last 12 months. The 2004 Spring Grand Reports produced over 16,000 visitors. I am the Web Master for our web site. In addition to maintaining Reports of National Officers, Field Reps and Committees, Club Maps and Presidents information legend, HRC Merchandise, Grand Reports and photos, Seminar and hunt calendars, etc., I have published Hunt Premiums for over 50 Clubs since January 1st. This is rather time consuming but the benefits to the clubs in reduced costs and effort of mailing premiums makes it very worthwhile. I believe the biggest benefit of doing this is that it puts the Premiums in the hands of new folks that are not on a club’s mailing list, hopefully increasing the number of entries for the club.

We have 46 members of the 1000 Point Club and 298 members of the 500 Point Club. Of the 1000 Point Club members, 2 have Golden Retrievers and 44 have Labrador Retrievers. Of the 500 Point Club members, 1 has a Boykin Spaniel, 5 have Chesapeake Bay Retrievers, 1 has a German Shorthair Pointer, 12 have Golden Retrieves and 279 have Labrador Retrievers. We have 8 members who have dogs with over 1,500 points plus 2 members have dogs with over 2,000 points. The point club is exclusive to HRC members who own dogs who have attained these point level milestones. Once a month, an electronic update from UKC of all HRC members whose dogs have 400 or more points is received and updated onto HRC records. I prepare a Certificate, order form and letter of Congratulations that I forward to the HRC President for signature and he forwards those to the HRC member.

The difference between the Memorial Program and the Final Retrieve is:  The Final Retrieve listing in the magazine is a free service whereby an HRC member may send a photo to UKC  and sentiments of their dog that has had it Final Retrieve. It is a wonderful and healing way of saying goodbye. The Memorial Report is the magazine is an announcement of a contribution made by a club or person to the HRC Foundation in Memory or in Honor of a dog or person. In 1996 I lost my first HRC dog- Angel. Not long after her death, I received a card in the mail from the Texas Veterinary Foundation announcing the Dr. Daryl and Lora Neans had dent in a contribution in Angel’s name. I was extremely touched and thought that it would be nice for HRC members to have a program to remember and honor our dogs and members – thus the Memorial/Honor Program.  All funds contributed to the program go to the HRC Foundation to further its good work in awarding grants to various Colleges and Universities for canine medical research and for the scholarships for higher education to HRC members and dependents. A beautiful card for each contribution is sent to the individual(s) and a receipt/thank you letter to whomever made the contribution. The amount of your contribution is NOT disclosed and it is a tax deductible contribution. Forms for making contributions are available on the web site, in the HRC magazine and on the club CD. The HRC Green Book is our permanent record of all of the participants in the Memorial/Honor Program since its inception in 1996. We proudly display the Green Book at HRC’s National events and it is displayed here on the registration table. In the past 12 months, we had 84 contributions totaling $3,371.00. This program has generated almost $23,000 in contributions to the HRC Foundation since it was created in 1997. I can personally attest to the heartfelt sense of others helping carry the burden of sorrow of losing one of our special 4-legged “kids”. Please participate in this program if the opportunity arises.

I want to thank the EC for allowing me to obtain a part time, high school student, to assist with some of the clerical work in my office this past February. It has been a tremendous help to have someone stuffing envelopes, running postage, filing and other clerical duties. It has freed up much needed time for me to focus on duties that I need to address. The cost for her is only around $200 a month, which is only a few cents over minimum wage, but she works hard and appreciates the opportunity to learn the administration of an organization of this size.

I truly appreciate all of our Clubs and members for their support and patience. My responsibilities are great and you make my job achievable.  Special thanks to Carol Freeman for her superb logistical work for the National Meeting and to all of you that have stepped up to assist in my absence.

 NATIONAL FIELD REP/SEMINAR INSTRUCTOR:   Tim also traveled for HRC. Dr. Rod, David Cooper and Tim, made a trip to the VA area to introduce HRC to a number of clubs. They got an excellent response and picked up some new clubs. The dogs are all the same, no matter what part of the country HRC members come from. Tim thanked the Field Reps for attending the national meeting and spending all day meeting, bettering the program. Tim encouraged clubs to used the experience of the Field Reps. Tim thanked Bobby Williams for all his help over the years.  The Field Reps would like to see local hunt committees more involved in overseeing the tests. The hunt committee is the first people to go to if there are any questions or problems; the Field Rep is the next in line. They would like to see realism with the tests, use decoys, brushing up the wingers. That is what makes us different from some of the other organizations. Tim Gibson showed a video that may be added to the seminar, showing a Started handler coming to the line and just about everything went wrong, before the test was ever run. It was good for a laugh. 

UKC, INC. ;  With Steve VanDuines resignation from UKC, Todd Kellam (UKC,Inc.) said that the transition to new people working with HRC should be smooth. He wasn’t sure of the staff changes at this time. 

HRC/UKC NATIONAL AMBASSADOR;  Because of Omar needing to leave the meeting early, We used this opportunity to present Pete Stritzinger with a plaque thanking him for his service Chairing the Sponsors Committee. Pete then presented Bobby Williams with a plaque thanking him for his many years of service in the Field Rep position. This presentation included many great memories of Bobby and Hacksaw in their younger days. Bobby thanked everyone for their help. He finished his Field Rep term off with his rap on Gun Safety, inspired by Uncle Hank Williams, first performed in the late 1990.

VII. OLD BUSINESS: There was a running rule proposal from last year that was determined to be a policy change. The Board of Directors voted to allow 40 points (maximum) earned from passing Upland Tests to count towards the 300 points required for a GRHRCH title. Motion by Cade Gentry, Second by Bryan Maxwell, motion APPROVED.
NATIONAL MEETING DATE/HUNT EVENTS: The HRC Constitution and By/Laws prohibits any Licensed Hunts on the same weekend as the National Meeting.  It was the concensus of the Executive Committee and the Field Representatives that 
DEFINING RUNNING RULES/POLICY:  Keith Westberry submitted a list breaking out the rule book into policy versus rules and a definition of a running rule (see attached). Joe Olson amended policy list to include page 24-Intro & General information and purpose and page 25 section titled Philosophy and Procedures. When new rule books are published, incorporate this listing into it, so everyone knows whether a change requires a running rules proposal or can come before the Board of Directors at a National Meeting. Motion by Bob Black, second by Bryan Maxwell, motion APPROVED.

LIFETIME MEMBERSHIP:  Rod Rombauer referred to prior years old business in regards to establishing a Lifetime Membership in HRC.  A committee was formed consisting of Jim Reichman (chairman), Jon Butler, Rod Rombauer and Todd Kellam (UKC).

VIII. NEW BUSINES: President Smith opened to floor for new business.

BANNERS:  The possibility of getting banners with sponsors names/logo in the corners and club name in the center. Jason Smothers to get designs and costs.

PROXY:  Jon Butler wanted clarification of who can carry a proxy versus who can carry Elected Board.  Diana Peacock read the following statement (in Claudene’s absence), “A proxy may only be carried by someone who is a National Officer, the President of a Club or the Elected Board member of a club and you must have received an Elected Board form for them.”

USE OF PRIMER POPPERS  AT THE GRAND; Ernie Istre made a motion to allow the Grand Hunts to use primer poppers. Seconded by Scott Whitaker. After discussion, motion was APPROVED. 
DEFINITION OF PRIMER POPPER: Several motions were proposed and withdrawn. The final motion was by Frank Bush and reads “ A primer popper will be a new unfired primed hull.”  Second by Bryan Maxwell. Motion was APPROVED. 

MEMBERSHIP IN HRC REQUIRED TO EARN TITLES: Motion by Pat Ferris for the Executive Committee with UKC to require membership in HRC in order for a dog to earn a title.    Second by Deb West.  Discussion followed. Motion was DEFEATED.

RECOGNITION SARA A JONAS:  Motion made by Carol Ford to recognize and appreciate the services of Sara A Jones with the UKC, Inc. registration department, with a framed parchment  letter.  Seconded by Bob Black. Motion was APPROVED.

CHANGE WORDING OF MEMBERSHIP:  Motion by Margo Ellis to change wording in    constitution/by laws on membership. Seconded by John Sinclair. The current wording does not allow for clubs to hold dual events without the local club members also being members in HRC. Some members of clubs that hold dual events may want to participate in only one type of event.  Several clubs that hold dual events shared how they handle this situation for example, the HRC section of the local club meets after the general meeting of the club to discuss/plan HRC items. Motion was DEFEATED.  

JUDGING REQUIREMENTS:  Motion by Rod Rombauer to require a judge to run and pass a  dog in the highest category they judge once every three years.  He said it would make better judges    as sometimes it has been quite a while since a judge has been in the handlers position.  Motion was DEFEATED.

WEBSITE CHANGES: Motion by John Sinclair to show both confirmed and tentative hunt test     dates on the website.  Seconded by Bob Black.  Todd Kellam, UKC said it could be done. Motion was APPROVED.

RUNNING ORDER ON PREMIUMS: Motion by John Sinclair to encourage clubs to include    information on running order in premiums, to include “early running orders will be given to handlers traveling a greater distance.”  Seconded by Bob Black. Discussion followed on pros and cons, motion was DEFEATED.

CENTRAL LA. ANNIVERSARY HUNT TEST;  Jason Dewitt invited everyone to attend their Anniversary Hunt Test.

 DATE OF NATIONAL MEETING; Rod Rombauer asked for clarification on the date the national Meeting must be held.  Diana Peacock looked at the constitution/by-laws and it must be the second weekend in June.

 FLAGGING JUDGES:  Motion by Doug Johnson to “include the local hunt committee along with   the Field Representative in the decision to flag a judge.”  Second by Joe Olson. Doug felt the local     hunt test committee should have input as they are responsible for the test set-up.  Discussion followed.    Motion was DEFEATED.

 COMMUNICATION BETWEEN E.C. AND BOD’S :  Joe Olson asked that the Executive   Committee try to communicate with the Board of Directors during the year if any special topics   need to be decided on.   

IX. ADJOURNMENT; With no further business to come before the Board of Directors, Fred LePenske moved to adjourn.
DIANA PEACOCK, SECRETARY, June 11, 2004
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